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PARISH CLERK: Sara Archer, 204 Monkton St, Monkton, Ramsgate, Kent CT12 4JN 
Tel:01843 821989    E: clerk@monktonparish.co.uk  

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 
4th July 2022 at 7:00pm Monkton Village Hall

Present	Parish Councillors   Gilly Brown [GB], Davina Ransom [DR], Chris Ransom [CR], Steve Bennett [SB]

In Attendance	Sara Archer – Clerk, District Cllrs Abi Smith & Reece Pugh, KCC Councillors Derek Crow-Brown and Linda Wright, Community Warden Karl Ayelett plus 2 members of the public.		
	

15/22-23	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
		No apologies had been received.
	
16/22-23            	DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS 
		No interests were declared.

17/22-23	PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
- The WI had recently hired the Pavilion facilities for their monthly meeting.  They were disappointed at the cleanliness of the building.  The Clerk had reported the issue to the Manager of the Football Club who offered his sincere apologies.  The Chair advised the matter would be addressed with the Club and a meeting arranged as a matter of urgency.							Action SA
It was noted, the space behind the Pavilion building also required maintenance, the weeds were overgrown and the area generally looked untidy.
- The overgrown weeds along the pavement at either side of the entrance to Parsonage Fields were in need of being trimmed.  Cllr Pugh would report to TDC and request they were strimmed.
- Cllr Brown had been approached by the neighbourhood watch co-ordinator, who had gained permission from the Police to place a noticeboard in the Village.  After discussion, it was agreed the Village Hall did not have room for an extra noticeboard, however, it was suggested the bus shelter was used to house it.  Cllr Brown would advise the Co-ordinator accordingly.						Action GB

18/22-23	MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
It was resolved to accept the minutes of the previous Parish Council and Annual Parish meeting held on 9th May 2022 as a true record.  These were proposed by Cllr D Ransom and Seconded by Cllr C Ransom and duly signed by the Chair.
 		
19/22-23	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
Cllr Brown offered a huge vote of thanks to the Jubilee Celebrations team Del, Pete, Heather, and Rachael.  A lot of time and effort was spent on planning all the various events which had been thoroughly enjoyed by all who attended.  Terry Marsh had advised the beacon lighting was particularly popular.  Cllr Brown apologised for her absence as she had been away, however, fortunately other members of the Parish Council had been able to attend.
As an election was not called following the official notice of vacancy, the post is now being advertised and can be filled by co-option.  Cllr Brown was pleased to report the Parish Council had already received an expression of interest.  The application deadline is 22 July when all applications would then be considered.
The Parish Council were in receipt of a small supply of Lateral Flow Test kits for distribution to villagers who are struggling with the cost of buying them.  There are certain protocols to be followed with distributing them, and the Parish Council are waiting for instruction in this regard.  The details will then be publicised accordingly.
At the last Parish Council meeting it was suggested the Village sign required oiling.  This matter has been looked into and Robert Jakeman who was instrumental in installing it was contacted.  He has advised it is best left alone, oil would not sink in as the wood is too hard thus only have cosmetic effect, however, he has noticed the scroll is cracked and will glue this back together in the near future.
Southern Water had been fitting non-return valves to the properties identified in their survey which will hopefully resolve the sewage flooding issues recently encountered.  Cllr Linda Wright was thanked for her assistance with raising the issue with KCC.  The Clerk would send details of the drain enquiry involving the outlet behind 62 Monkton St to Cllr Wright for further investigation with KCC.															Action SA

20/22-23	FINANCIAL MATTERS
		a)  Members resolved to approve the Schedule of Payments below, which had been previously circulated.  		This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Bennett. 
		Methodist Hall Hire fee - Chq 300005	 £50.00 
KALC - Membership Subscription	 	£314.81 
ACRK - Membership Subscription	 	£60.00 
S. Archer - Clerk's salary & expenses	
		Receipts
HMRC VAT Reclaim			 £7,273.58 
BLF Awards for All Grant - Play Area	 £8,000.00 
	 	b) The banking reconciliations for May & June were approved.  
		This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Bennett.
c)  The adjustment to the AGAR accounting statement for 2021/22 following the Independent Internal Audit visit by David Buckett on 23rd May 2022 was noted, which identified an incorrect accounting entry for two outstanding cheques as at 31st March 2021, total value £23.00.
The Chairman signed a revised accounting statement with the correct figures which has been submitted to PKF Littlejohn, the External Auditors.
The public inspection period for the accounts which commenced on 13th June and ends 22nd July 2022 was duly noted.
This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Bennett.
d)  The asset register had been updated to include additional information and circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting.  No comments were made, and it was agreed to approve the register for 2022/23.
This was proposed by Cllr D Ransom and Seconded by Cllr Bennett.		
e)  The Parish Council had been awarded a further grant of £8000 towards the Play Area refurbishment, from the National Lottery Awards for All scheme. This would assist with the potential deficit issue.

The Chair advised that the grounds maintenance contract for Landscape Services had been renewed for a further year at a cost of £3285.

21/22-23	PLANNING 	  					   
		a)  To note Planning Applications:
		OL/TH/22/0713 - Land Rear Of 62, Monkton Street, Monkton
Outline application with all matters reserved for the erection of 2No 3bed semi detached dwellings with associated access and parking
The Parish Council had considered this application and submitted objections to TDC.  Concerns regarding access and parking were raised.  After discussion, it was agreed to call in the application.  Cllr Pugh would contact the Planning Officers on behalf of the Parish Council. 

b)  F/TH/22/0436 - Land East Of, Columbus Avenue, Ramsgate	Granted Permission
F/TH/22/0361 - Land North Of Maple Leaf Business Park		Granted Permission
F/TH/21/1436 – Land between 47 & 71 Monkton Street		Granted Permission
OL/TH/21/0761 - Land Rear Of 92 To 102 Monkton Street Monkton Kent (Heyhill)	 Pending
Appeal submitted to Planning Inspectorate
F/TH/22/0118 - Land North Of Spit Fire Way And East Of, Columbus Avenue	Pending
F/TH/22/0450 - Land East Of, Columbus Avenue, Ramsgate			Pending
Variation of condition 2 of planning permission F/TH/18/1747 for the "erection of 35No. general industrial units, associated parking and access road" to add landscaping and ecology plan to approved plans
	
22/22-23	INDIVIDUAL REPORTS
		To receive updates for the following:
a)  County Councillor – 	Cllr Derek Crow-Brown reported that Iain Livingstone, Planning Applications Manager, TDC will be attending the Thanet Area Committee meeting on 18th July.
Sincere thanks were extended to Cllr Crow-Brown for his assistance with the drainage issues at the rear of Seamark Close.
The back log of issuing blue badges had now been prioritised following the Councillors intervention.
A visit of the district had recently been attended which highlighted various issues across the area and Cllr Crow-Brown confirmed funding of approx. £53m levelling up monies had been awarded to the County.
The new Parkway station was well underway.  It was confirmed that rail services to Minster Station would not be affected, however, reassurance was being sought for a further guarantee for 10 years.  
It was confirmed the school bus service to Sandwich was being cut.
The empty houses initiative had successfully helped 200 empty homes a year to be reused.  A selective licencing approach for landlords in the District had improved the standard of accommodation available.
Shadoxhurst had piloted a scheme which dedicated areas of land for nature. Plan Bee, was exploring a similar scheme to help with the decline of the bee population.

Cllr Linda Wright echoed the report from Cllr Crow-Brown regarding the visit to the District raised an important point with the organisers that the Villages should also have been included.

b)  District Councillors – Cllr Reece Pugh advised he was a reserve member of the Planning Committee and had spoken to Iain Livingstone regarding the various development sites in the villages.
A decision from the Planning Inspectorate regarding ‘Heyhill’ would be imminent.
The issue of the lack of rental housing was being investigated.  More homes were rented as holiday lets and Air B&B which led to a reduction in houses to lease long term.  The proposal to double council tax on properties used as holiday lets may be explored to tackle the issue and increase rental availability.
Operation Stack at Manston Airport was not being considered this year.  No decision on the DCO had been made yet.
Cllr Pugh reported on the recent changes in management at TDC, the CEO had resigned with a temporary acting CEO in post, and an interim being appointed mid-July.  It was noted that improvements were being made, the communication had been more effective and issues being resolved promptly.

Cllr Abi Smith queried whether the issues raised by the Parish Council with Southern Water had been resolved satisfactorily.   The Chair confirmed that non-return valves had been installed at a number of properties identified with a need, in the village which would help alleviate the flooding issue enormously.   
The Clerk advised she was aware of one query involving a property which had been raised direct with Southern Water by the property owner.
Cllr Smith also reported that she had witnessed a notable improvement at TDC which was encouraging.

c)  Parish Councillors – Cllr Davina Ransom advised she had attended a KALC Conference which highlighted the importance of Parish Council’s working cohesively.  Climate Change was discussed and a Carbon Footprint Tool had been made available.  Grants were available to homeowners who were not connected to the mains gas network.  
Action with Communities in Rural Kent had advised of the coffee caravan which visited rural areas and offered support and advise to residents.
Affordable housing information had been presented and Richard Styles, the Clerk for Walmer, gave a presentation on public transport.
Some Parishes had invested in thermal imaging cameras to monitor the insulation issues at homes in their areas and it was suggested that some of the Thanet villages could purchase a camera for sharing
		d)  PCSO – No report available.
e)  Community Warden – Karl Aylett offered his apologies his non-attendance at previous meetings.  He advised he had been appointed as part of the Community Connectors scheme and was based in Birchington part-time.  The scheme was piloted to move Wardens forward, being involved more integrally with Social Services and targeting the most vulnerable.  The Pilot was due to end in December.  It was also reported that more Community Wardens were being recruited, as there were just two Wardens currently appointed for Thanet.

23/22-23	RECREATION GROUND
a)  The Clerk confirmed she had contacted David Mills, Manager of Monkton Football Club, to enquire on the progress of the plans to update the Pavilion facilities, and he had advised there had been no further progress made. 
b)  A quote had been received from Robert Jakeman with regard to the installation of the assisted mobility equipment and step at the Pavilion which had been circulated to the Councillors.  It was considered and agreed to instruct Robert to go ahead with the works as soon as possible.
This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Bennett.			Action SA
c) Cllrs Brown and Davina Ransom were leading on the project to plant trees under the Queen’s Green Canopy initiative. The scheme would be publicised on the noticeboards, facebook page and newsletter, inviting Village Groups and individuals to plant a tree at the memorial area of the Recreation Ground.  Planting would take place in October/November and all trees would be mapped for future reference.  The Chair would donate her allowance towards the purchase of the trees as required. 
		
24/22-23	PLAY AREA
a) A written inspection report had been completed by Cllr Bennett with no issues to note.
b) The Clerk advised the new play equipment was scheduled to be installed during the first week of August.  Harry Ling had very kindly offered to remove and dispose of the old play equipment and donate any scrap value back to the Parish Council.  This also made a saving of £1500 on the existing quote from Playdale, and was greatly appreciated.  

25/22-23     	HIGHWAYS
a)  Cllr Brown confirmed that Highways had confirmed the works would go ahead with regard to the position of the signs at the mini-roundabout.  TDC were also adding a ‘cul-de-sac’ sign to Seamark Close, to indicate there was no entry to the Recreation Ground.
b)  There was no update with regard to the defibrillator signage.  This would be followed up by the Clerk.
											Action SA
c)  Cllr Brown extended her thanks again to Cllr Crow-Brown for his intervention with KCC to resolve the issue regarding the blocked drainage ditch at the rear of Seamark Close.  Christian Martin, the landowner, has confirmed a schedule of work has been drawn up and agreed with KCC and that he will be clearing the ditch in due course.

The Clerk advised she had contacted KCC with regard to the potential reinstallation of the interactive speed sign at the Sunningdale development site.  No response had been received but the Clerk would continue to chase.											Action SA

26/22-23	POLICIES AND PROCEDURES
		The following Policies and Procedures were reviewed and approved:
Code of Conduct/Complaints Procedure/Grant Scheme/Health & Safety/Internal Control Systems/Risk Management/Standing Orders/Training/Op London Bridge
		This was proposed by Cllr D Ransom and Seconded by Cllr C Ransom


27/22-23	DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
The next meeting would be held on, 5th September, 7:00pm in the Village Hall.
(Apologies noted - Cllr Brown)

Future meetings: 7th November 2022.



The meeting was closed by the Chairman at 8:30pm.



                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
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